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31st October, 2022


Dear Clem,


Criminal Procedure Rule Committee: response to recommendation of 
the Public Inquiry into the death of Jermaine Baker

As you will know, I have now succeeded Lord Justice Fulford as the deputy chairman of the Criminal Procedure Rule Committee. I write on behalf of the Committee and with the authority of its chairman, the Lord Chief Justice.

In July you asked HH Judge Martin Edmunds KC, then a member of the Committee, to draw to our attention a recommendation of the Inquiry that you had chaired into the death of Jermaine Baker. The recommendation urged an amendment of the procedure on an application for judicial authority for the presence of armed police officers in a court building. At our most recent meeting we received the paper a copy of which I enclose and discussed the recommendation.

Rule Committee members were grateful for the Inquiry’s report, and shocked by the circumstances that it described. We were surprised to read that an application had been made to a Crown Court centre not designated for firearms deployment and surprised, therefore, that the application had been entertained at all. Committee members with direct and indirect experience of such applications considered the circumstances wholly exceptional.

As explained in the paper, the Criminal Practice Directions made by the Lord Chief Justice presently are under review. If in the light of the Inquiry report the Senior Presiding Judge were to propose the amendment of the relevant directions, then the Committee would be content. However, members were unanimously of the view that the Practice Directions remain the more appropriate source of authority for the arrangements concerned and that Criminal Procedure Rules should not be substituted for those Directions.

[bookmark: Date][bookmark: Salutation][bookmark: Subject][bookmark: Start][bookmark: SignOff][bookmark: Name2]We certainly concur in the Inquiry’s recommendation that the relevant Directions should be readily available to police officers. For some years now they have appeared on at least two websites, each of which is accessible to members of the public, one maintained by the Judicial Office and the other by the Ministry of Justice.

Thank you again for bringing this matter to our attention.

With best wishes,

Yours ever,
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